

# Radical Americas

## **UCLPRESS**

1

Article

'Lower types of cranks, crooks and racial bigots'? The Universal Negro Improvement Association and black political violence in the United States, 1918–1930

Thomas P. Lennon

23 Treehaven Drive, San Rafael, CA 94901, USA; tplennon01@gmail.com

**How to Cite**: Lennon, T.P. "Lower types of cranks, crooks and racial bigots"? The Universal Negro Improvement Association and black political violence in the United States, 1918–1930.' *Radical Americas* 5, 1 (2020): 1. DOI: https://doi.org/10.14324/111.444.ra.2020.v5.1.001.

Submission date: 24 May 2019; Acceptance date: 9 January 2020; Publication date: 10 February 2020

#### Peer review:

This article has been peer reviewed through the journal's standard double blind peer-review, where both the reviewers and authors are anonymised during review.

#### **Copyright:**

© 2020, Thomas P. Lennon. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY) 4.0 https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/, which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited • DOI: https://doi.org/10.14324/111.444.ra.2020.v5.1.001.

## **Open access:**

Radical Americas is a peer-reviewed open access journal.

### **Abstract**

This article examines the involvement of the black nationalist Universal Negro Improvement Association (UNIA) in black political violence in the early-interwar period in the United States. Evidence suggests that the UNIA was the organisation most often involved in black political confrontations, and the article discusses how the state, the black and white press and other black activist organisations may have both benefitted from and perpetuated the UNIA's reputation for political violence. The essay argues that the UNIA's involvement in violence against other black organisations and groups can be explained partly by the intensity of the 'war of words' among prominent black leaders in the United States, such as W.E.B. Du Bois and Marcus Garvey. Furthermore, the article suggests that ethnic and gender differences within the American UNIA itself could exacerbate pre-existing tensions between different groups of Garveyites. Contextualising black political violence in these ways allows us to move beyond a reductionist view of grassroots Garveyites as prone to violence. Instead, this approach allows us to better understand the relationship between the famous 'war of words' and the kinds of tensions, confrontations and violence that sometimes occurred at grassroots level between supporters of different black organisations and groups. The article contributes not only to the growing historiography about the UNIA at grassroots level, but also to discussions about the militarisation of black protest during World War I and in the 1920s, including the use of self-defence and paramilitary-style tactics by people of African descent in the United States.

**Keywords:** UNIA; NAACP; violence; ethnicity; Marcus Garvey; interwar; intra-racial; African American; African Caribbean; political violence

In February 1923, the *Washington Post* published a story alleging that Chandler Owen, the African-American socialist leader, had been the target of an attempted attack in Pittsburgh by supporters of the Universal Negro Improvement Association (UNIA). The UNIA supporters were said to have 'rushed a street car in which Chandler Owen... was riding, and failed to harm him only through the timely interference of the police'. In the decade or so after World War I there were numerous reports of incidents of violence involving supporters of the UNIA, the black nationalist organisation founded and led by the charismatic and controversial African-Jamaican activist Marcus Garvey. What these episodes can tell us about the UNIA, and about the wider dynamics of black activism in the interwar period, has not, however, been extensively discussed by historians.

Analyses of interwar black activism have traditionally tended to focus on the rivalries, successes and failures of the prominent leaders of the time, figures such as Garvey, W.E.B. Du Bois, Cyril Briggs, Chandler Owen and A. Philip Randolph, to name but a few. This slant in the historiography reflects the relatively limited sources available for studying grassroots black activism before World War II.<sup>2</sup> One area of black resistance studies that has undergone a particularly notable recent revamp is that of violence and self-defence. The vast majority of this literature has focused on the post-World War II period, but the significance of armed self-defence by African Americans during Reconstruction has also received attention.<sup>3</sup> Inter-racial and black intra-racial violence in the interwar period, however, remain relatively under-studied. Given that UNIA members were apparently involved in various instances of politically motivated confrontations with the supporters of other black organisations, the UNIA's activism offers insights into the circumstances under which such tension could occur, as well as some of the factors that could both exacerbate and allay such tensions.

Established by Garvey in Jamaica in 1914, the UNIA was founded on a commitment to economic and social uplift for the African diaspora, as well as racial separatism, anti-miscegenation and self-defence. Garvey's 'African fundamentalism' emphasised the racial distinctiveness of people of African descent, their historical achievements and the importance of economic development and transnational self-determination for the race. 4 Famously, it championed the development of an independent black state in Africa and the subsequent repatriation of black Americans to Africa. However, it has been argued by several historians that the UNIA's repatriation agenda was of symbolic yet secondary importance to many grassroots UNIA supporters in the US, who were more interested in what the organisation could offer in terms of social activism and community solidarity, and in the UNIA's attempts to establish black-owned businesses and cooperatives, including the organisation's shipping enterprises, the Black Star Line Steamship Corporation and the Black Cross Navigation and Trading Company.<sup>5</sup> Such a focus on black economic independence and uplift was a central aspect of Garveyism's ability to present a viable programme and community for black people away from the oversight and control of whites. This ideal of economic separatism appealed to both urban and rural Garveyites and was a central tenet of the UNIA's appeal.<sup>6</sup> As a further explanation for its widespread success, UNIA philosophy managed to successfully intersect with African-American religious preferences, meaning that Garveyism could powerfully combine religious and civic values, creating a potent vision of redemption.<sup>7</sup> The UNIA established local divisions (or branches) all over the world by the early 1920s, including in Europe, Africa, Canada and the Caribbean. Garvey was based at UNIA headquarters in Harlem, New York, between 1918 and 1927, and the organisation experienced its most rapid expansion in the United States.<sup>8</sup> The years of the UNIA's greatest grassroots strength in the US was the period between 1918 and 1930, and these dates provide the temporal parameters for this study.

In the aftermath of World War I, the UNIA capitalised on the nationwide climate of anti-black violence in the US to spread a message of resistance and group solidarity for the African diaspora. The UNIA's relationship with self-defence and violence in general was, however, to lead many onlookers in both the black and white communities to view the organisation with a deep sense of unease. According to some of Marcus Garvey's more prominent rivals in the black American community, the involvement of UNIA members in instances of political violence was proof that the UNIA attracted 'lower types of cranks, crooks and racial bigots, among whom suggestibility to violent crime is much greater'. This contemporary view of the criminal nature of some sections of UNIA supporters has been perpetuated since, including by historians; Judith Stein, for example, has blamed the aggressive oratory of UNIA leaders for making

'respectable members of the working class' more inclined towards violence than they would otherwise have been. <sup>10</sup> Such a view, however, does not allow for an analysis of why Garveyites, as individuals or groups, may have chosen or felt compelled to behave aggressively or violently, or of how issues such as class, ethnicity or gender may have impacted upon behaviour.

Using the thematic lens of violence, this study offers a re-examination of the relationships between the famous 'war of words' amongst the prominent black leaders of the interwar period and the actions of their supporters. The types of violence under consideration in this study are violence between UNIA supporters and the supporters of other black activist groups, and between rival factions within the American UNIA itself. These particular types of violence will be referred to as 'political violence', which, for the purposes of this study, does not include instances of inter-racial violence against whites or other 'racial' groups. As the study seeks to better conceptualise the relationship between the 'war of words' at leadership level and the actions of supporters 'on the ground', the study uses terms such as 'supporters' and 'grassroots' to mean those people who were not part of the UNIA's national-level leadership hierarchy. Although perhaps somewhat vague, this terminology is used here partly because of the recognised challenges associated with applying generalised social-class labels to the UNIA support base. 11

Evidence from a number of sources suggests that it was UNIA supporters who were most often involved in political tensions and violence against supporters of other black organisations, and this is why the study takes the UNIA as its main entry point for discussing black political violence in this period. Covering confrontations between UNIA supporters and the supporters of other black organisations, as well as examples of violence between different factions within the American UNIA itself, the study aims to provide insights into the dynamics of interwar black political rivalry generally and of UNIA activism specifically. The study argues that ethnic differences within the American UNIA became significant in some prominent cases of violence between competing factions inside the organisation. Evidence is less conclusive about the impact of ethnic differences in the tensions between UNIA members and the supporters of other black organisations. Such confrontations were less likely to end in genuine violence and can be seen as extensions of the 'war of words' at leadership level. At times, tensions were exacerbated by the presence of black leaders in certain major cities and the subsequent mobilising of their respective followers against each other. It is also possible to speculate that the presence and actions of law enforcement officers during some of the incidents indicate that the state benefitted from the UNIA being seen to be involved in political violence, especially as the white press was inclined to report the involvement of law enforcement officers in both uncovering and thwarting UNIA activities.

The study seeks to make links between 'symbolic' violence – the words, writings and rhetorical threats that were traded between Marcus Garvey and several of his main rivals – and physical violence, suggesting that at times physical violence could be the extension of the symbolic confrontation of the leaders' 'war of words', but also that symbolic violence could also be the limit of the confrontations between the UNIA and other black organisations. Examples of tension between the grassroots supporters of different black activist groups encourage us to acknowledge how deeply contested interwar black activism really was, both in the South and in the North. Rather than looking for continuities or similarities across black protest movements, a deeper understanding of the complex and often intense rivalries of the interwar period should encourage us to ask questions about the interactions between the different visions for activism that competed at grassroots as well as at leadership level. 12 With hindsight, it has become clear that organisational black nationalism, black socialism, and communism did not stand the test of time as successfully as did, for example, the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP). However, this should not draw us into assuming that those forms of protest that did not survive, or that survived only sporadically, were somehow less 'authentic' or meaningful options for African Americans after World War I and into the 1920s. 13 For example, the intensity of the rhetorical attacks directed at the UNIA by other black leaders and groups is likely indicative of the threat that the UNIA's success posed to organisations like the NAACP, which itself struggled at grassroots level in the 1920s. 14

Although black intellectuals and leaders in the 1920s tended to talk of racial unity, the competition to win and retain support bases was fierce, and the confrontations of the period are indicative of the significance of themes such as personality, loyalty and rivalry in understanding such confrontations.<sup>15</sup>

At times, the disapproval of Garvey among American-born black leaders could turn into a general characterisation of black people not born in the United States as alien troublemakers. <sup>16</sup> Even as early as 1920, prominent figures including Randolph, Du Bois and Owen saw the UNIA as an organisation primarily of and for people of Caribbean descent. <sup>17</sup> The UNIA's success among African Americans nationwide, however, is proof that the UNIA also successfully appealed to and represented African-American interests. The perpetuation of the idea that the UNIA was primarily for and composed of people of Caribbean origin is important, however. The credence that this concept was given by a number of African-American leaders indicates that they thought of the UNIA's support base as being very different from their own, and points to the possibility that African-American leaders exploited such perceived ethnic differences for their own ends, often in order to bolster their own claims to leadership and legitimacy.

The existing secondary literature on the UNIA reflects the deep-seated personal animosity between Garvey and the likes of Chandler Owen, Cyril Briggs, W.E.B. Du Bois and Robert Abbott, but much less has been written about how tensions played out between grassroots UNIA supporters, or between UNIA supporters and the supporters of other black organisations. Much of what has been written is critical of the UNIA in a way that does not allow for a balanced investigation of the forces that drove political rivalries at the grassroots level. The lack of a wide historiography on the issue of black political violence in this period, and of the UNIA's involvement in such violence, might be explained in part by what some historians have identified as a scholarly reluctance to give wide credence to the UNIA's racial-nationalist platform and to engage with the less 'respectable' facets of interwar activism in general. The purpose of this study is not to offer a defence of or an excuse for the confrontations and violence that the UNIA was involved in, but rather to set such confrontations in their proper context, and to ask why UNIA supporters at times found themselves involved in such clashes. While the study refers to the already well-covered rivalries between the various leaders, it does so with the aim of understanding how those leadership rivalries influenced the actions of supporters at the grassroots or local level – that is, how the symbolic violence of the 'war of words' may have both led to and limited physical violence.

Most of the confrontations covered in this study occurred in New York City, but others took place in Cincinnati, Pittsburgh, Philadelphia, Chicago, New Orleans and Miami. In terms of ethnicity, the two main black groups that encountered each other in the US in the early twentieth century were African Americans and black people of Caribbean background. Although the limited evidence base means it is difficult to make firm assertions about the exact ethnicities of those involved in the confrontations covered in this study, contextual information nonetheless allows us to infer that political tensions may at times have been linked to ethnic distinctions, specifically when those distinctions had become tied to loyalties to different organisations or factions. In particular, interwar black nationalism in New York City gained a reputation for being aligned with Caribbean ethnicity. This situation can be compared with that in the South where, with the notable exception of Florida, the UNIA's grassroots black nationalism drew its support largely from the southern African-American population.

That much of the negative attention from African-American leaders focused on Garvey's Caribbean background (and the Caribbean background of some of his supporters, particularly in Harlem) indicates that his African-American critics saw his national background as an effective way of discrediting him. <sup>20</sup> Some of Garvey's African-American detractors may even have seen their resistance to Garvey and the UNIA as proof of their own loyalty to the US. <sup>21</sup> Such a trend was catalysed by a general move towards nativist, xenophobic propaganda throughout American society during the war period. Because of the nativist nature of the criticisms levelled at Garvey by his African-American critics, the presence of Garvey helped to 'focus ethnic awareness in ways not so apparent before his organization galvanized such spectacular appeal in Harlem'. <sup>22</sup>

Because black leaders were generally active in cities, confrontations between their supporters seem to have happened most often in urban areas. Linked to this is the consideration that intra-racial tensions were more pronounced in urban areas that had experienced significant levels of black in-migration during the early twentieth century. The reduction in the availability of European labour during the war years was one of the catalysts for the Great Migration of black people towards cities; around 400,000 African Americans left the rural South between 1910 and 1920, bound mostly for industrial centres.<sup>23</sup> Meanwhile,

thousands of immigrants from the Caribbean arrived in Harlem between the start of World War I and the passage of immigration legislation in 1924 that restricted such immigration on the grounds of quotas. In total, between 1900 and 1930, around 40,000 black people from the Anglophone Caribbean islands settled in Harlem, a movement that largely coincided with the internal migration of black Americans from the rural South to towns and cities, many of which were in the North.<sup>24</sup>

During the years of peak migration, the original inner-city residential areas previously occupied by blacks (and other ethnic groups) in centres such as New York City and Chicago could no longer keep up with the demand for housing from newly arrived migrants from the South and the Caribbean. Given such a housing shortage, it was the inner suburbs – areas such as Harlem in New York City and the South Side in Chicago – rather than the central inner cities that could provide a large supply of available housing to be rented at relatively low rates. <sup>25</sup> Overall, the multi-national migration to areas like Harlem and the South Side led to an increased focus on black ethnicity, rather than just on race, as various black identities were first transported to and then contested within new demographically concentrated urban American settings. <sup>26</sup>

Immigrants to New York City from the Caribbean were generally more financially stable and better educated than African-American migrants who arrived from the South. The cost of travel and the financial requirements for entry to the US meant that a high proportion of arrivals to Harlem from the Caribbean were middle-class artisans and small business owners. Positive views of Caribbean New Yorkers, among both white and black onlookers, often indicated an acceptance that American-born blacks were culturally inferior. An awareness of such perceptions could, in turn, have the effect of fuelling tensions and even clashes between American-born blacks and those of Caribbean descent. In the post-World War I context, African Americans who had fought for the US, or who were linked to those who had fought, often resented the better social positions and treatment afforded to recently arrived black people from the Caribbean islands. Hence, while at times the experiences of the war era could serve to unite people of African descent, at other times those experiences could highlight and exacerbate differences among them.

Adding to such differences of experience and outlook was the fact that Caribbean immigrants tended to have a different vision of activism from African Americans. While Caribbean-born black activists were frequently 'frontal' in their attacks on racial injustice in the US, African Americans were often more cautious and 'incremental' in their approach. This can be explained by the fact that African Caribbean people were unused to being the racial minority; they tended to have a lower sense of race consciousness, yet a higher sense of class consciousness than African Americans.<sup>31</sup> The 'colour-class' system of the Caribbean islands often meant the opportunity for some social and economic mobility for lighter-skinned black people within island society, while US-style racial segregation was far more rigid, even for skilled, educated and lighter-skinned African Caribbeans.<sup>32</sup>

With the end of World War I, returning black war veterans were the latest physical embodiment of a bold spirit of assertive black masculinity in the US.<sup>33</sup> Although Victorian concepts of restrained, class-based manhood still influenced those men who had dominated turn-of-the-century black society and politics, such ideals were becoming less applicable to men who had experienced the upheavals of the war era and who, in many cases, had been directly involved in the armed forces.<sup>34</sup> In the immediate post-World War I period, economic dislocations combined with black migration to cities and the return of black and white war veterans to create an atmosphere of acute tension. Mobs of whites attacked and massacred African Americans in several cities in 1919, including in Chicago and Washington D.C. African Americans fought back against those attacks, with self-defence efforts sometimes being led or influenced by black military veterans.<sup>35</sup>

Examples of political tensions, confrontations and violence add further depth to such discussions about the militarisation of society in the World War I era and in the 1920s, including the use of self-defence strategies by people of African descent and the concurrent trend towards militarism in some organisations. The rise of what might be termed 'paramilitarism' – acting in a way which is similar to a military force but without the legitimacy of state recognition – in the black community in the World War I era arose largely out of necessity, given the state of domestic race relations in the US, but also partly from developments on the international stage. These developments included the war itself, the Russian Revolution, and the

impact of Irish republicanism. One of the most notable instances of organisational black paramilitarism was the African Blood Brotherhood (ABB). The ABB fused black nationalism with socialism and was on the fringes of the American communist movement.<sup>36</sup> It was formed, probably in 1919, by a set of left-wing intellectuals, which included Cyril Briggs, Otto Huiswood, Grace Campbell, Claude McKay, Wilfred A. Domingo and Richard B. Moore, a group with a heavy Caribbean influence.<sup>37</sup> It is worth noting that Cyril Briggs claimed that immigrants from the Caribbean also formed the majority of the ABB's grassroots New York membership, providing another link between black nationalism in New York and the perception that it was primarily by and for blacks of Caribbean background.<sup>38</sup>

The Brotherhood probably had somewhere between three thousand and eight thousand members, mainly in New York, and its magazine, *The Crusader*, preached a message of black pride with an emphasis on self-defence.<sup>39</sup> Many ABB members, including Briggs himself, were inspired by the example of the Fenian Irish Republican Brotherhood and its 1916 Easter Rebellion against British rule.<sup>40</sup> The ABB's most notorious piece of publicity came during and after the Tulsa massacre in May 1921, during which a white mob virtually destroyed the black community in Tulsa, Oklahoma. Although the attack was started by whites, the ABB subsequently found itself accused of fomenting the violence.<sup>41</sup> It is possible that the combativeness of the ABB, often expressed through the writings in Briggs's *Crusader*, helped to fuel the militancy of the UNIA, while the UNIA's influence gave credibility to the ABB's nationalist platform.<sup>42</sup> Winston James has argued that one of the reasons for the decline of the ABB was that the Brotherhood shared its membership with the UNIA, and that whenever ABB leaders criticised the UNIA, many ABB members left the organisation.<sup>43</sup>

Groups like the ABB and the UNIA symbolised a particular vision for a black masculinity that allowed black veterans and others in the black community the opportunity to prove their ability to protect their communities against attack. According to Robert Hill, it was the Irish revolutionary cause, and specifically the example of the 1916 Easter Week Rising, that impacted most powerfully on Marcus Garvey's personal brand of radical politics in the war era. Garvey built a support base for the UNIA in the post-war period largely by utilising rhetoric that focused heavily on resistance and that consciously appealed to black veterans, many of whom were angry about the violence and injustice that they continued to encounter in their homeland. Such appeals also found significant support among the wider black community who were not necessarily military veterans. The context of surging anti-colonial radicalism is a crucial part of understanding the UNIA's appeal in the immediate post-war period, with strikes erupting in South Africa and the Caribbean islands, as well as widespread protests and unrest in China, Turkey, India and Palestine, to name but a few locations that experienced such turmoil in this period. Both the *Crusader* and the *Messenger* hailed these developments in global anti-colonial and anti-western struggles, and the early UNIA was a part of this milieu, with Garvey in particular using such rhetoric to inspire disaffected black people in the United States.

The UNIA's initial growth in the immediate post-war years occurred primarily in northern and mid-western urban areas such as New York City, Detroit, Chicago and Philadelphia, some of which had experienced severe recent anti-black violence. In New York City, people of Caribbean origin were disproportionately represented in the city's UNIA division after 1917, but overall it was only in New York and southern Florida where immigrants from the Caribbean comprised a substantial section of the UNIA support base. <sup>48</sup> As well as in the urban North, early and very successful UNIA outposts were established in some cities of the coastal South, including Norfolk, Virginia; Miami, Florida; and New Orleans, Louisiana. <sup>49</sup> UNIA expansion into the interior of the South began in 1921, and by 1926 there were over 400 local UNIA divisions across the South, nearly half the national total. <sup>50</sup>

Despite and perhaps because of the UNIA's rapid early success, however, the organisation quickly encountered hostility from the ranks of America's black leadership in the decade after World War I. In August 1922, pro-UNIA clergyman Junius Austin despairingly told an audience of UNIA supporters that '... all the lines that the white man has drawn from Maine to Texas are not as injurious to the [black] race as the lines we have drawn right here in our own crowd'. <sup>51</sup> The UNIA's unpopularity with other black leaders developed for a variety of reasons, but the leaders of other black organisations in the US almost certainly resented the wide grassroots popularity of Garvey's organisation. Also significant, however, was

the fact that Garvey stridently rejected coalitions with more integrationist organisations like the NAACP, and with black left-wing groups.<sup>52</sup>

In September 1919, a Bureau of Investigation assistant director noted in an official report that Garvey had created a 'well drilled military organization for the purpose of protection and to prevent anyone from disturbing the meetings which he addresses'. 53 This organisation was the African Legion, a self-defence auxiliary, units of which were often attached to local UNIA divisions in both the North and the South, particularly in urban areas. The creation of the African Legion was the most prominent indication of the UNIA's commitment to self-defence, sometimes as a symbolic act but sometimes also as a direct physical one. This study will argue that the African Legion is an important factor in explaining why the UNIA became involved in political violence, because militarism was thereby given a physical expression that was embedded in the organisation's structure (although this does not necessarily mean that incidents of violence were always the UNIA's 'fault' as such). Members of the African Legion paraded, drilled and wore uniforms modelled on those of the US Army. 54 In some cases, members of the Legion possessed and used firearms, although it is difficult to be sure of exactly how widespread firearms ownership was among UNIA members. In the summer of 1922, some members of the New Orleans UNIA division were reported to have brandished guns at New Orleans Police Department officers who were trying to disrupt a speech that Garvey was delivering in the city.<sup>55</sup> The most dramatic incident involving the UNIA and firearms occurred in August 1927 in Chattanooga, Tennessee, when police units attempted to gain entry to a meeting of the local UNIA division. The encounter quickly became confrontational and, although it is unclear which side fired first, UNIA African Legion guards exchanged gunfire with police officers, leaving three men seriously wounded.<sup>56</sup>

The line between 'respectable' violence (for example, as deployed to protect self and family against attack by whites) and 'unrespectable' violence (such as political brawls) was, however, clearly a fine one. Martin Summers has argued that, in general, the UNIA's vision of community activism relied on a fundamentally conservative, Victorian vision of respectable, class-based manhood.<sup>57</sup> In the interior of the South, the African Legion, with its focus on military-style organisation and symbolism, represented the respectable and masculine aims of protecting family and community from white predation.<sup>58</sup> As Summers points out, however, many UNIA divisions undoubtedly had primarily working-class memberships, which may have seemed, in the eyes of middle-class blacks, to represent 'unrespectable' values.<sup>59</sup> While the respectability norms of the integrationist NAACP were thoroughly middle class, those of the UNIA blended middle-class respectability with concerns about community solidarity, self esteem, and group survival.<sup>60</sup> Respectability within the UNIA, then, had greater flexibility as well as more scope for tension when set against traditional Victorian tropes.

Respectability within the UNIA had gender as well as class delineations. When it came to protecting black women from white male predation, the UNIA's approach to self-defence through the African Legion represented a form of gender hierarchy within which women were generally assumed to both require and be grateful for male protection. Scholars have pointed to the fact that the UNIA's racial nationalism meant that, while women were undoubtedly valued members of the organisation, they were expected to conform to gender norms and hierarchies which generally kept them less powerful than UNIA men, and were often cast in the traditional roles of mothers, wives and caregivers first and foremost. However, it has also been persuasively argued that Garveyite women used the organisation as a powerful vehicle to openly express their discontent with a range of forms of oppression, including gender, race and class. 62

Overall, the African Legion can be seen as standing at the crossroads of the UNIA's vision of respectability, because in the interior of the South it generally fulfilled the role of respectable community protection against white attack (or at least preparing for such protection).<sup>63</sup> However, in urban areas where members of the Legion became involved in political violence against black rivals, these particular members veered away from class-based respectability norms and into a murkier, less reputable world brought about by the intense urban rivalries of post-World War I activism.

The African Legion sometimes became involved in violence against the UNIA's external enemies, both black and white, and it was against its rivals in the black community that the UNIA often directed its strongest attacks. At the 1922 UNIA convention in New York City, Thomas Anderson,

UNIA commissioner for Louisiana, told his audience that those black people who have 'anxious faltering faith' in Garvey and the UNIA should have their throats cut and 'they ought to be sent to hell where they belong'. His statement was met by applause from the gathered UNIA faithful.<sup>64</sup> Garvey frequently made similar statements about blacks who were not aligned with the UNIA, writing in 1924:

The vicious and wicked of our race have tried to handicap us at every turn... These men we will have to dislodge from leadership. We have to take them out of the pulpits, off the platforms and from the public places, and relegate them to the scrap heap of racial treachery... Because of the advantages of education that some of them have had, they are trying to use it to stultify the growth of the common people... but the common people shall make them bow down on their knees and beg for bread. 65

This kind of rhetoric was a veiled swipe at the NAACP, which was perceived by many in UNIA circles as being too bourgeois. At one annual UNIA convention in Harlem, several representatives from local divisions across the US spoke out against African Americans who did not lend their support to the organisation. One R. McDowell, a delegate from the Blytheville, Arkansas, division, highlighted the issue of class tensions, saying, 'The Negro of wealth in the South stood between the masses and their salvation'.<sup>66</sup>

Alleged instances of UNIA involvement in violence against other black people soon made their way into the press. In October 1922, the *Chicago Whip* newspaper reported that William Ware, president of the Cincinnati UNIA division, had been found guilty, along with three other men, of assaulting Samuel Saxon, a black lecturer from New York. Ware was said to have 'struck at him [Saxon] with a knife' while Saxon was speaking against Garvey at a local meeting. <sup>67</sup> In June 1923, with Garvey standing trial on federal mail fraud charges, the *Chicago Defender* reported that, 'Charles Linous, a subway porter and member of Garvey's African Legion... was sentenced to two months in jail after he had stood in the courtroom and declared that he would kill anybody who spoke a word against Garvey'. <sup>68</sup> While the attack against Saxon may have been an isolated incident, the case of Linous is one example of the different roles that the African Legion could play depending on setting and circumstance. In more urban settings with national-level leaders present, the Legion sometimes became involved in intimidation and violence against black and white enemies for political purposes, whereas in more rural areas of the South it generally undertook preparations for community self-defence against attack by white supremacists.

By 1923, some sections of the black press were not only reporting UNIA involvement in political violence against other blacks, but were making a general point about the organisation's alleged capacity for fomenting confrontations. The *Norfolk Journal and Guide*, for example, commented, 'It is interesting... to note that an increasing number of race [news]papers are putting their condemnation upon the bullying, threatening tactics [of the UNIA]'.<sup>69</sup> Reports such as this were often circulated by Garvey's opponents in the black press and were undoubtedly designed to add to the unfavourable perception that the UNIA tended towards the use of violence against its rivals. The *Chicago Defender*, edited by Robert Abbott, competed for readers with the UNIA's *Negro World* among a similar constituency, and Abbott and Garvey eventually took to attacking each other in print.<sup>70</sup> National white newspapers like the *New York Times* and the *Washington Post* also had reason to dislike Garvey, given his outspoken criticisms of white violence and his calls for blacks to organise to resist oppression. Given the level of white prejudice against black activism, it is unsurprising that white newspapers seized upon prominent examples of a black organisation like the UNIA behaving lawlessly, and used them as a way to cast such activism as disreputable and futile.

As well as tensions between Garveyites and black people who did not support the UNIA, fault lines also became apparent within the UNIA itself. The UNIA's general worldview meant that, at times, particularly when personal rivalries emerged between different leaders within the UNIA, those leaders were liable to target and blame other ethnic groups within the organisation itself. UNIA politics contained a heavy nativist streak that could vary between race-based unity on the one hand, and intra-racial ethnic and national nativism on the other. This tendency derived from the organisation's general philosophical outlook, which saw different racial groups struggling to survive and to dominate.

The issue of ethnic nativism within the UNIA played a part in what is perhaps the most notorious murder of a black person that was allegedly carried out by the UNIA. On New Year's Day 1923, the

Reverend James Eason, who had been one of Garvey's most charismatic and successful lieutenants, was shot dead in New Orleans. An African American from North Carolina, Eason was viewed by some in the UNIA as being an even more talented orator than Garvey himself. His official UNIA title of 'Leader of American Negroes' indicates both his popularity amongst the Garveyite rank and file in the United States and the general awareness that Garvey himself was inherently linked with a Caribbean background. Eason's murder came in the wake of a very public falling-out, as Garvey had become increasingly suspicious of Eason's popularity and influence within the organisation in the US. Eason, in response, spoke out against people of Caribbean descent within the American UNIA, in the hope that this would turn African-American Garveyites against their leader.<sup>72</sup>

Garvey had had Eason formally expelled from the UNIA in August 1922, but Eason responded by setting up an anti-Garvey organisation with similar aims to those of the UNIA itself. As the start of Garvey's mail fraud trial approached, Eason liaised with the Bureau of Investigation about the possibility of standing as a witness against his former boss. He also contacted NAACP field secretary Walter White, who was involved in the federal government's investigation into Garvey's activities, and reportedly told White that he wanted to destroy Garvey and the UNIA.

Just before Eason's murder, Garvey had directed Esau Ramus, an African Legion leader originally from the Caribbean island of St Kitts, to go to New Orleans from Philadelphia, where Ramus had been organising African Legion units. While in Philadelphia, Ramus had been arrested for possession of a firearm and for inciting a riot at a meeting led by Eason. There has been much speculation about whether or not the subsequent murder of Eason was directly ordered by Garvey himself, and ultimately the evidence is inconclusive. Ramus was, however, eventually identified as one of the attackers who shot Eason in New Orleans, along with William Shakespeare and the Jamaican Fred Dyer, two New Orleans UNIA supporters. Whether or not Garvey personally ordered Eason's murder, ethnic tensions had come to the fore in the dispute between the two men, even though ethnicity was not the original cause of the quarrel. The Eason versus Garvey confrontation speaks to the fact that issues of ethnicity had the potential to exacerbate pre-existing conflicts over power and influence.

At the same time, a bitter feud was developing between Garvey and the NAACP's W.E.B. Du Bois, a vendetta which was variously expressed in both ethnic and class terms. The leaders of the NAACP and the UNIA differed from each other in several ways in the 1920s, but most fundamentally on the issue of separatism versus integration as the best way to improve the situation of black people in the US. One of the most contentious issues of the day was that of how best to respond to white violence against black people. The NAACP's solution to this problem was to gather evidence of lynchings and mob violence with the aim of putting pressure on authorities to act against mob lawlessness. Garvey, on the other hand, frequently dismissed the NAACP's attempts to work with the white power structure, instead advocating self-defence in the short term and repatriation to Africa in the long term. In September 1921, Garvey gave a speech to UNIA supporters in which he presented white violence not only as one of the most pressing problems facing African Americans, but also one that clearly illustrated the fundamental differences between the programmes of the UNIA and the NAACP:

Here you have two leaders and two extremes – one of power who is clinging to his racial identity [Garvey]; the other [Du Bois] who has no power and who is giving way, subordinating and destroying his racial identity, the greatest weapon that the Negro has for his development. It [Du Bois's programme] means that Dr. Du Bois tells us to remain here until we get killed..., remain here until we are ready to be killed! Because, according to the attitude of those white men who represent the Ku Klux Klan, America now is and always will be 'a white man's country'...It is only a question of time. <sup>80</sup>

Garvey's personal rhetoric directly added to the sense of irreconcilable difference between the programmes of the UNIA and of the NAACP, both at the time and subsequently. After the summer of 1921, Garvey increased his attacks on black American leaders who he perceived to be compromised by their links to white society, as he distanced himself from integrationism in an attempt to persuade the US government that he was not a security threat.<sup>81</sup>

The tension between Garvey and the ranks of America's black leadership increased significantly after June 1922, when Garvey decided to personally meet with Edward Young Clarke, the 'Imperial Wizard' of the Ku Klux Klan. The rationale underpinning Garvey's meeting with a prominent Southern Klan leader seems to have been the opportunity to minimise Klan violence against the UNIA, particularly in the South, by reassuring Clarke that the UNIA wanted essentially the same thing as the Klan; that is, an end to miscegenation and the repatriation of black Americans to Africa. Following Garvey's notorious meeting with Clarke, Du Bois's tone, in particular, became more nativist when he was commenting on UNIA activity, and he frequently cited Garvey's nationality and skin tone as undesirable qualities.<sup>82</sup> As the public dispute between Du Bois and Garvey gathered pace in 1923 and 1924, it had the result of persuading both leaders, and many others, that unity of position and purpose between people of African descent was an unlikely aspiration.<sup>83</sup>

Motivated in no small part by Garvey's meeting with Clarke, several prominent black leaders banded together to form the 'Garvey Must Go' campaign, which aimed to enlist government support for the removal of Garvey from a position of influence in the US. Supporters of this campaign included Chandler Owen, editor of the socialist magazine the Messenger; Robert Abbott of the Chicago Defender; and William Pickens, Walter White and Robert Bagnall of the NAACP. This development indicates how useful it might be for Garvey's most powerful African-American critics to highlight the UNIA's involvement in 'unrespectable' political violence, especially given that Abbott had the ability, through the *Chicago* Defender, to disseminate such stories widely. Casting the UNIA in such a light could help to discredit the organisation, lure supporters away from it and lend credence to the federal government's investigations into Garvey's organisation (investigations which White and the NAACP were interested in helping with). In August 1922, Randolph and Pickens organised an anti-Garvey rally in Harlem which was attended by a crowd of around 2,000 black people who were apparently ready to hear Garvey publicly denounced. Pickens told the crowd that he had 'received many threats from friends of Garvey that they would not only interrupt the meeting, but would "do away" with him'. Pickens said he had 'been assured when threatened that, "Garvey always carries out his threats". 84 Ultimately, the event almost triggered the violence it supposedly condemned. The Bureau of Investigation agent monitoring the proceedings reported that 'A number of Garveyites were amongst those present... only the prompt action of the police preventing what might have turned out to be serious trouble'. 85 The Washington Post alleged that, in the same month that Pickens and Randolph held their meeting, 'Speakers at a series of meetings held by the Frie[n]ds of Negro Freedom in New York... were threatened with death' by UNIA supporters, some of whom may have been of Caribbean origin.<sup>86</sup>

It is important to note, however, that these meetings of the Friends of Negro Freedom were almost certainly initiated at leadership level, rather than occurring spontaneously at grassroots level. They were organised by Chandler Owen and Robert Bagnall as well as by Pickens and Randolph, and were very likely timed and designed to be confrontational. August 1922, for example, was also the month of the annual UNIA convention in Harlem, an area that was known to be a UNIA stronghold. The leader of the UNIA's Harlem division viewed Lenox Avenue between 133rd and 135th streets as strictly UNIA ground.<sup>87</sup> Given the strong UNIA base in Harlem, it is unsurprising that there were tensions and even some confrontations between pro-Garvey activists and those mobilised by the Friends of Negro Freedom that August.<sup>88</sup> It is almost certainly too simplistic, however, to attribute these tensions to the alignment of Caribbean immigrants with the UNIA and of African Americans with integrationist black groups. Although people of Caribbean descent are generally thought to have been more direct in their attacks on American racism, it does not follow that people from the Caribbean were more inclined to act provocatively or violently than were African Americans. Instead, the 'war of words' at leadership level intensified pre-existing tensions and created the conditions where such tensions were more likely to result in threats and confrontations when different groups of supporters encountered each other.

Reports of intimidation by Garvey loyalists arose again in New Orleans during the trial of the UNIA men indicted for the murder of James Eason. According to the *New York Times*:

Federal authorities have known for weeks that attempts were being made to intimidate Government witnesses, and that several of them had stated their lives had been threatened if they aided the

prosecution in any way...It was reported that negroes in New Orleans and elsewhere had acted violently toward others of their race who had complained of having been induced [to support the UNIA]...<sup>89</sup>

The month after Eason's assassination in New Orleans, the *Washington Post* reported the alleged attack by UNIA members on Chandler Owen in Pittsburgh which was apparently thwarted by the police. The *Post* article's rather sensational sub-heading was, 'Negroes throughout country reported to have been victimized', and the article went on to report that 'A meeting is alleged to have been broken up in Chicago by the Garvey supporters, and a policeman shot when he attempted to preserve order'. The *Negro World* had reported shots being fired at an anti-Garvey meeting in Chicago in October 1922. <sup>90</sup>

A further example of faction violence within the American UNIA comes from Florida, where the popular UNIA leader and orator Laura Kofey formed an unofficial offshoot of the UNIA for her devoted followers. Over the course of the 1910s, thousands of black people from the British-owned Caribbean islands had migrated to Florida, with well over half of the 10,000 black people in Miami by 1920 originating from the islands. These Caribbean immigrants were unused both to being a racial minority and to the harshness of Jim Crow-style racial segregation. By early 1921, there was a large UNIA division in Miami, composed primarily of Caribbean members, which was probably more radical than many other Southern UNIA branches at the time. Overall, the UNIA could not unite African Americans and Caribbean immigrants in Florida, and there was often deep hostility between the two groups, based partly on cultural differences. In Key West, reports circulated that some African Americans had received threats from Caribbean-born Garveyites, having failed to lend their support to the UNIA. In 1921, Garvey himself had to take steps to limit the influence of more radical Caribbean elements in the UNIA in the South, particularly in Miami and Key West.

During the period of Garvey's trial, incarceration and eventual deportation, many UNIA supporters in Florida became frustrated with the organisation's lack of leadership and progress, and Laura Kofey stepped up to fill the vacuum, essentially forming a new faction of the organisation in Florida and in some coastal areas of the Gulf states, much to the anger of many Garvey loyalists. In March 1928, after a period of tension in southern Florida between Kofey's faction and Garvey's local supporters, Kofey was shot dead while leading one of her meetings in Miami, probably by a Garvey loyalist, in what was rumoured to have been an execution ordered by the UNIA hierarchy. The crowd who witnessed the killing of Kofey was enraged and subsequently turned on and killed Maxwell Cook, the head of Miami's African Legion, in revenge for Kofey's death. <sup>93</sup>

It is likely that Kofey became such a controversial figure, at least in part, because she upended the UNIA's gender hierarchies, in which women were generally allowed to be influential but not to the point where they surpassed men. <sup>94</sup> Overall, the examples of the deaths of Kofey and Eason suggest that the UNIA's widespread geographic reach and the hierarchical structures of its particular brand of conservative nationalism could at times lead to internal instability for the organisation. These case studies demonstrate some of the processes by which rival leaders and different visions could arise, with tensions then having the potential to develop along gender and ethnic lines. <sup>95</sup> Eason's death sheds light on how quickly power struggles could escalate within the American UNIA, with ethnicity being used to both claim legitimacy and to discredit opponents. The death of Kofey arose from a context of long-standing radicalism and disillusionment within the Caribbean community in Florida, a milieu which eventually disrupted UNIA gender norms and set a new faction against more conservative Garvey loyalists. A more straightforward rift over power also developed between Garvey and William Sherrill, the acting president general of the UNIA during Garvey's time in prison in Atlanta, as Garvey began to suspect Sherrill of manoeuvring to displace him as the most influential figure in the organisation.

Garvey's battles against his enemies, both internal and external, had taken their toll by 1927. When the Justice Department eventually agreed to release Garvey from prison in Atlanta, where he had been incarcerated since his appeal against his mail fraud conviction had been turned down, he was released only on the condition that he be immediately deported. Garvey sailed from New Orleans to Jamaica in December 1927 and did not return to the United States. The American UNIA never fully recovered from this blow and it gradually began to fragment, although it persisted directly and indirectly in some areas of

the US for years after Garvey's departure, a fact that is often overlooked by historians. As the power vacuum deepened within the American UNIA, tensions between rival groups exacerbated the development of factionalism. In New York City in 1929, the 'Tiger Division' of the African Legion clashed violently with the city's more conventional Garvey Club, in what probably indicates class and ethnic divisions between different groups of UNIA supporters. The rise and fall of Laura Kofey in Miami can also be understood in the context of the post-Garvey power vacuum that afflicted the organisation after 1927. Animosity flared at times between UNIA supporters and external groups after Garvey's departure. In 1930, for example, after a period of tension in Harlem, a street brawl between the UNIA's 'Tiger Division' and local communists left one communist supporter dead on the street.

While scholarly discussions of black political rivalries in this period tend to focus on personal vendettas between Garvey and other black leaders, the examples discussed in this study demonstrate that the 'war of words' between the leaders was not separate from grassroots rivalries and confrontations between supporters. At times, these grassroots rivalries did not extend beyond words and threats, while at other times they manifested as physical confrontations. Overall, these examples indicate that tensions between UNIA supporters and the supporters of other black organisations comprised primarily of threats, both physical and verbal, that could be confrontational but only occasionally escalated into notable instances of outright physical violence. Ultimately, there is not enough evidence to make firm assertions about the precise ethnicities of those activists who opposed each other at grassroots level. However, such tensions most likely speak primarily to the presence and agendas of prominent leaders in certain places and at certain times, and to the fact that supporters of different organisations were in close proximity to each other in the urban centres of black activism, most notably in Harlem. While there were clear links between the UNIA and Caribbean ethnicity in New York City, this study has not attempted to argue that people of Caribbean descent were more inclined towards violence than were American-born black people. Instead, while issues of ethnicity probably exacerbated certain political tensions, grassroots tensions between the UNIA and other organisations were also intrinsically linked to the presence of prominent, national-level leaders, such as Bagnall, Owen, Pickens and Randolph in Harlem in August 1922, and Owen in Pittsburgh in February 1923. On the other hand, the prominent examples of tension within the American UNIA itself more obviously highlight the impact that ethnic and even gender hierarchies could have in exacerbating pre-existing differences and rivalries, with these disputes sometimes escalating into deadly physical violence.

The militarism evident in the creation and activities of the African Legion meant that martial tendencies were an inherent part of the UNIA. In the interior of the South, an area where African Americans were usually the only black group, these expressions of militarism usually spoke to 'respectability' through group self-defence against white violence. In larger urban centres, however, where leadership machinations and grassroots rivalries manifested themselves more obviously, the presence of the African Legion could have the effect of enabling the often shadowy, politically motivated intimidation, coercion and violence that some UNIA supporters became involved in. Although such political violence against other black people may seem 'unrespectable' compared to self-defence against white attack, it is not possible to make clear assertions about the social class of those involved in such political violence. Instead, this study has suggested that expressions of violence were more likely linked to certain combinations of circumstances, rather than to social class or ethnic factors as such.

Scholars who discuss the UNIA's involvement in the rivalries of the 1920s generally lay the blame for any violence on the UNIA, a tendency that may have its origins in the writings and pronouncements of Garvey's rivals at the time. <sup>99</sup> Although the forthright criticism that the UNIA attracted has often been taken to mean that it was essentially doomed to fail, historians' approaches to the UNIA should avoid being overly influenced by the comments made by leaders of rival organisations or by its enemies in the press, both black and white. 1<sup>00</sup> It is noticeable that the white press reported the involvement of police officers in several of the incidents covered in this study, indicating that the white press routinely both denigrated the UNIA and glorified the actions of the police. Furthermore, the state had a vendetta against the UNIA that had begun as early as 1919 and contributed, via police interference and a long-standing Bureau of Investigation campaign, to the development of tensions. The white press and white authorities

may even have had a symbiotic relationship in this regard, with the prejudice of one stoking that of the other. The authorities believed from an early stage in the UNIA's propensity for violence and it probably helped the cause of white officialdom to actively attempt to expose, provoke and subdue the UNIA. This may be an area of speculation but, nonetheless, the circumstantial information points to such questions about the roles of the press and the state in creating and perpetuating certain situations and perceptions regarding the UNIA and its involvement in political violence.

While it seems to have been the case that the UNIA was the organisation most often involved in grassroots political confrontations, this study has suggested that we need to understand such confrontations in the context of the UNIA's internal dynamics and in the context of its relationships both with other black organisations and with the white power structure. Such an understanding of the UNIA's involvement in political confrontations and violence can move us away from a temptation to reduce UNIA supporters to 'lower types of cranks, crooks and racial bigots'. Instead, properly contextualising and understanding such tensions can provide us with an appreciation of the pressures, influences and shifting circumstances that shaped black activism in the interwar period, and of how and why 'wars of words' had the capacity to spill out into outright violence.

## List of abbreviations

ABB African Blood Brotherhood

UNIA Universal Negro Improvement Association

NAACP National Association for the Advancement of Colored People

#### **Declaration and conflict of interest**

The author declares no conflicts of interest with this work.

### Notes

<sup>1</sup> 'Says Negro Society Works with Ku Klux', Washington Post, 1 February 1923, 1 and 4.

<sup>2</sup> More recent scholarship has resulted in a historiography that has examined grassroots black activism in greater detail, and has provided a much greater awareness of how African Americans at the grassroots level resisted white oppression in the early twentieth century. For examples of studies that examine the range of types of black resistance during the interwar period (although this list is not exhaustive), see Adam Fairclough, Race and Democracy: The Civil Rights Struggle in Louisiana, 1915–1972 (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1995); Neil R. McMillen, Dark Journey: Black Mississippians in the Age of Jim Crow (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1990); Greta de Jong, A Different Day: African American Struggles for Justice in Rural Louisiana, 1900–1970 (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2002); Nan Elizabeth Woodruff, American Congo: The African American Freedom Struggle in the Delta (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2003); Robert Cassanello, To Render Invisible: Jim Crow and Public Life in New South Jacksonville (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2013); Glenda Elizabeth Gilmore, Defying Dixie: The Radical Roots of Civil Rights, 1919-1950 (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2008); Paul Ortiz, Emancipation Betrayed: The Hidden History of Black Organizing and White Violence in Florida from Reconstruction to the Bloody Election of 1920 (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2005). W. Fitzhugh Brundage and Robin Kelley have studied subtle, or hidden, forms of resistance; see W. Fitzhugh Brundage, 'The Roar on the Other Side of Silence: Black Resistance and White Violence in the American South, 1880-1940', in Under Sentence of Death: Lynching in the South, ed. W. Fitzhugh Brundage, 271–91 (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1997); Robin D. G. Kelley, "We Are Not What We Seem": Rethinking Black Working-Class Opposition in the Jim Crow South', Journal of American History 80, no. 1 (1993): 75-112, https://doi.org/10.2307/2079698.

<sup>3</sup> On historians' focus on black self-defence during Reconstruction and after World War II, rather than in the early twentieth century, see K. Stephen Prince, 'Remembering Robert Charles: Violence and Memory in Jim Crow New Orleans', *Journal of Southern History* 83 no. 2 (2017): 301, https://doi.org/10.1353/soh.2017.0082. Studies which do examine black self-defence in World War I and the interwar period include Shannon King, "Ready to Shoot and Do Shoot": Black Working-Class

Self-Defense and Community Politics in Harlem, New York, during the 1920s', *Journal of Urban History* 37 no. 5 (2011): 757–74, https://doi.org/10.1177/0096144211413234; Malcolm McLaughlin, 'Ghetto Formation and Armed Resistance in East St Louis, Illinois', *Journal of American Studies* 41 no. 2 (2007): 435–67, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021875807003544. For studies of black self-defence that focus on the post-World War II period, see Simon Wendt, *The Spirit and the Shotgun: Armed Resistance and the Struggle for Civil Rights* (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2007); Christopher B. Strain, *Pure Fire: Self-Defense as Activism in the Civil Rights Era* (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2005); Charles E. Cobb Jr., *This Nonviolent Stuff'll Get You Killed: How Guns Made the Civil Rights Movement Possible* (New York: Basic Books, 2014); Akinyele O. Umoja, *We Will Shoot Back: Armed Resistance in the Mississippi Freedom Movement* (New York: New York University Press, 2013); Timothy B. Tyson, *Radio Free Dixie: Robert F. Williams and the Roots of Black Power* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2001); Lance E. Hill, *The Deacons for Defence: Armed Resistance and the Civil Rights Movement* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004).

- <sup>4</sup> Chad Louis Williams, *Torchbearers of Democracy: African American Soldiers in the World War I Era* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2010), 288.
- <sup>5</sup> For historians who have argued that many grassroots Garveyites were less interested in African repatriation, see Mary G. Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism: The Universal Negro Improvement Association in the Rural South, 1920–1927* (Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina Press, 2007), 153; Emory J. Tolbert, *The UNIA and Black Los Angeles: Ideology and Community in the American Garvey Movement* (Los Angeles: CAAS Publications, 1980), 106; Claudrena N. Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South, 1918–1942* (New York: Routledge, 2007), 76. For a valuable overview of the key tenets of Garveyism and of UNIA philosophy in general, including a discussion of the historiography on the subject, see the introduction in Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*.
- <sup>6</sup> Rolinson, Grassroots Garvevism, 61, 70.
- <sup>7</sup> On the religious tenets and appeal of Garveyism, see Randal K. Burkett, *Black Redemption: Churchmen Speak for the Garvey Movement* (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1978); Randal K. Burkett, *Garveyism as a Religious Movement: The Institutionalization of a Black Civil Religion* (London: The Scarecrow Press, 1978); *Adam Ewing, The Age of Garvey: How a Jamaican Activist Created a Mass Movement and Changed Global Black Politics* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2014), 104; Jarod Roll, 'Garveyism and the Eschatology of African Redemption in the Rural South, 1920–1936', *Religion and American Culture: A Journal of Interpretation* 20, no. 1 (2010): 34.
- <sup>8</sup> Adam Ewing's study of the UNIA sets the organisation in an international context and is particularly strong on its activities in Africa; see Ewing, *The Age of Garvey*. For an in-depth study of the UNIA in the Southern states of the US, particularly lower South states such as Georgia, Arkansas and Mississippi, see Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*.
- <sup>9</sup> 'Says Negro Society Works with Ku Klux'.
- <sup>10</sup> Judith Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey: Race and Class in Modern Society* (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1986), 171.
- <sup>11</sup> For a discussion of the issues surrounding definitions of class within the UNIA, see Martin Summers, *Manliness and its Discontents: The Black Middle Class and the Transformation of Masculinity, 1900–1930* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004), 16–7, 76–8. On class definitions as they relate to the African-American community generally, see Andrew Billingsley, *Black Families in White America* (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1968), 123.
- <sup>12</sup> Scholars including Jacqueline Dowd Hall, Robert Korstad and Nelson Lichtenstein have put forward the 'long civil rights movement' thesis, although they respectively argue primarily for the inclusion of the New Deal and labour activism in the late 1930s and 1940s, rather than the activism of the 1920s. See Jacqueline Dowd Hall, 'The Long Civil Rights Movement and the Political Uses of the Past', *The Journal of American History* 91, no. 4 (2005): 1233–63, https://doi.org/10.2307/3660172; Robert Korstad and Nelson Lichtenstein, 'Opportunities Found and Lost: Labor, Radicals, and the Early Civil Rights Movement', *The Journal of American History* 75, no. 3 (1988): 786–811, https://doi.org/10.2307/1901530. Sundiata Keita Cha-Jua and Clarence Lang have argued against a 'long movement' approach to understanding

civil rights and black uplift efforts, suggesting instead that historians should analyse the distinctive characteristics of the various stages and visions of the Black Liberation Movement over time. See Sundiata Keita Cha-Jua and Clarence Lang, 'The "Long Movement" as Vampire: Temporal and Spatial Fallacies in Recent Black Freedom Studies', *Journal of African American History* 92, no. 2 (2007): 265–88, https://www.jstor.org/stable/20064183.

<sup>13</sup> Robin Kelley has warned of the danger of viewing in hindsight certain protest and uplift organisations as more 'authentic' than others; see Robin D. G. Kelley, *Race Rebels: Culture, Politics, and the Black Working Class* (New York: The Free Press, 1996), 4. Thomas Sugrue and Kenneth Jolly have also discussed this problem, particularly in regard to how black nationalism has been presented in comparison to 'integrationist' approaches; see Thomas J. Sugrue, *Sweet Land of Liberty: The Forgotten Struggle for Civil Rights in the North* (New York: Random House, 2008), 16–8; Kenneth S. Jolly, '*By Our Own Strength': William Sherrill, the UNIA, and the Fight for African American Self-Determination in Detroit* (New York: Peter Lang, 2013), 11.

<sup>14</sup> For studies that discuss the NAACP's fortunes in the South in the 1920s, including the struggles faced by many branches in the decade after World War I, see the various case-study essays in Kevern Verney, Lee Sartain and Adam Fairclough (eds.), *Long is the Way and Hard: One Hundred Years of the NAACP* (Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press: 2009). See also Steven A. Reich, 'Soldiers of Democracy: Black Texans and the Fight for Citizenship, 1917–1921', *Journal of American History* 82, no. 4 (1996): 1478–504, https://doi.org/10.2307/2945308; Dorothy Autrey, "'Can These Bones Live?": The National Association for the Advancement of Colored People in Alabama, 1918–1930', *Journal of Negro History* 82, no. 1 (1997): 1–12, https://doi.org/10.2307/2717491; Lee Sartain, *Invisible Activists: Women of the Louisiana NAACP and the Struggle for Civil Rights, 1915–1945* (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Tammy L. Brown, *City of Islands: Caribbean Intellectuals in New York* (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2015), 47, 67–8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Brown, City of Islands, 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Tony Martin, Race First: The Ideological and Organizational Struggles of Marcus Garvey and the Universal Negro Improvement Association (Dover: The Majority Press, 1976), 183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Adam Ewing has explained how writers have often cast Garvey and the UNIA as variously aberrant, misguided and doomed. See Ewing, *The Age of Garvey*, 2–3. In regards to historians' treatment of the interaction between grassroots UNIA supporters and other organisations, Theodore Kornweibel, for example, has noted that 'UNIA thugs forcibly broke up opposition meetings', but does not examine this trend in more detail; see Theodore Kornweibel, Jr., Seeing *Red: Federal Campaigns Against Black Militancy*, 1919–1925 (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998), 124. Judith Stein discusses the UNIA's involvement in black political violence, but does so with a focus on what Stein seems to view as the inherent predisposition of some UNIA supporters towards violent behaviour. See Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey*, 165–75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> On the side-lining of black nationalism and separatism in the historiography of black protest, see Steven Hahn, 'On History: A Rebellious Take on African-American History', *Chronicle of Higher Education*, August 2009, <a href="https://www.chronicle.com/article/On-History-A-Rebellious-Take/47497;">https://www.chronicle.com/article/On-History-A-Rebellious-Take/47497;</a> Michael C. Dawson, *Black Visions: The Roots of Contemporary African-American Political Ideologies* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2001), 33–4; Sugrue, *Sweet Land of Liberty*, 16–8; Jolly, 'By Our Own Strength', 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Irma Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations: Caribbean Immigrants and the Harlem Community, 1900–1930* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1996), 171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Williams, Torchbearers of Democracy, 297.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 80–1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Beth Tompkins Bates, *The Making of Black Detroit in the Age of Henry Ford* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012), 16–8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 3–4, 26–8, 80.

- <sup>25</sup> David Ward, Poverty, Ethnicity, and the American City, 1840–1925 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989), 187–8; Bates, The Making of Black Detroit in the Age of Henry Ford, 95; Toure F. Reed, Not Alms but Opportunity: The Urban League and the Politics of Racial Uplift, 1910–1950 (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2008), 28.
- <sup>26</sup> Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 1, 40, 165. See also Williams, *Torchbearers of Democracy*, 292; Marcy S. Sacks, *Before Harlem: The Black Experience in New York City before World War I* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2006), 19; Brown, *City of Islands*, 22–3.
- <sup>27</sup> Sacks, *Before Harlem*, 22.
- <sup>28</sup> Brown, City of Islands, 35.
- <sup>29</sup> Sacks, *Before Harlem*, 29.
- <sup>30</sup> Williams, *Torchbearers of Democracy*, 147; Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 175.
- <sup>31</sup> For more detail on the 'frontal' versus the 'incremental' approach to activism, see Winston James, *Holding Aloft the Banner of Ethiopia: Caribbean Radicalism in Early Twentieth Century America* (London: Verso, 1998), 185–7; Winston James, 'Explaining Afro-Caribbean Social Mobility in the United States: Beyond the Sowell Thesis', *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 44, no. 2 (2002): 238–9, <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/3879446">https://www.jstor.org/stable/3879446</a>. Claudrena Harold, however, has pointed out that working-class Caribbean immigrants in Florida were not necessarily more radical than their African-American neighbours; see Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 62.
- <sup>32</sup> Ira de A. Reid, 'Negro Immigration to the United States', *Social Forces* 16, no. 3 (1938): 416, https://doi.org/10.2307/2570817.
- <sup>33</sup> Williams, *Torchbearers of Democracy*, 305; Sacks, *Before Harlem*, 12. The assertive nature of protest in the black community in the United States in the World War I era can be seen as a part of the 'New Negro' movement. The 'New Negro' paradigm has been questioned, however, and it is unclear that black people were necessarily more committed to fighting injustice in the World War I era than they had been in earlier eras. Davarian Baldwin suggests 'the New Negro moment spanned the period between the turn of the twentieth century and the start of World War II. Those we identify through the New Negro analytic asserted a new race consciousness that was sometimes explicit but was also felt through individualized rebukes or reimaginings of long-held traditions and even new expectations'. See Davarian L. Baldwin, 'Introduction: New Negroes Forging a New World', in Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance Beyond Harlem, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013), 19-20. For other discussions of the 'New Negro' movement, see Brown, City of Islands, 21–2; Michelle Ann Stephens, Black Empire: The Masculine Global Imaginary of Caribbean Intellectuals in the United States, 1914–1962 (Durham: Duke University Press, 2005), 42. For a critique of the presentation of the New Negro primarily as a product of the North, see Claudrena N. Harold, New Negro Politics in the Jim Crow South (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2016) and Gabriel A. Briggs, The New Negro in the Old South (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2015). For scholars who have questioned the concept of the New Negro, see Ortiz, Emancipation Betrayed, xix; Brent M. S. Campney, This Is Not Dixie: Racist Violence in Kansas, 1861-1927 (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2015), 199.
- <sup>34</sup> Adriane Lentz-Smith, *Freedom Struggles: African Americans and World War I* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2009), 82, 89. Martin Summers has argued that, although after World War I there was a shift away from 'producerist', Victorian definitions of black manhood, many black men still related to those more traditional values. See Summers, *Manliness and its Discontents*, particularly Introduction. On the factors underpinning shifts in understandings of manliness in this period generally, including how these intersected with race, see Gail Bederman, *Manliness and Civilization: A Cultural History of Gender and Race in the United States, 1880–1917* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995), 12–3.
- <sup>35</sup> For a detailed analysis of the anti-black violence by whites in American cities after World War I, and a discussion of how African Americans attempted to protect their communities, see David F. Krugler, *1919*, *The Year of Racial Violence: How African Americans Fought Back* (New York: Cambridge University

Press, 2015). On the Chicago violence, see particularly William M. Tuttle, *Race Riot: Chicago in the Red Summer of 1919* (Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 1996).

- <sup>36</sup> On how the ABB's left-wing position evolved, see Cathy Bergin, "'Unrest Among the Negroes": The African Blood Brotherhood and the Politics of Resistance', *Race and Class* 57, no. 3 (2016): 47, https://doi.org/10.1177/0306396815609844; Winston James, 'Being Red and Black in Jim Crow America: On the Ideology and Travails of Afro-America's Socialist Pioneers, 1877–1930', in *Time Longer than Rope: A Century of African American Activism, 1850–1950*, ed. Charles M. Payne and Adam Green (New York: New York University Press, 2003), 337, 375; Minkah Makalani, 'Internationalizing the Third International: The African Blood Brotherhood, Asian Radicals, and Race, 1919–1920', *Journal of African American History* 96, no. 2 (2011): 152, https://doi.org/10.5323/jafriamerhist.96.2.0151.
- <sup>37</sup> James, 'Being Red and Black in Jim Crow America', 337.
- <sup>38</sup> James, *Holding Aloft the Banner of Ethiopia*, 156.
- <sup>39</sup> Bergin, 'Unrest among the Negroes', 48–9, 54.
- <sup>40</sup> Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey*, 53; Robert A. Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, *Volume I, 1826–August 1919* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1983), lxx–lxxi.
- <sup>41</sup> On Cyril Briggs's response on behalf of the ABB to the accusations about the Brotherhood's involvement in the Tulsa massacre, see Kornweibel, *Seeing Red*, 140.
- <sup>42</sup> Rod Bush, *We Are Not What We Seem: Black Nationalism and Class Struggle in the American Century* (New York: New York University Press, 1999), 109; see also Theodore G. Vincent, *Black Power and the Garvey Movement* (Berkeley: The Ramparts Press, 1971), 34–5.
- <sup>43</sup> James, Holding Aloft the Banner of Ethiopia, 179.
- <sup>44</sup> Williams, Torchbearers of Democracy, 290–1.
- <sup>45</sup> Hill, The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume I, lxx.
- <sup>46</sup> Adriane Lentz-Smith has argued that the experience of serving during World War I gave a pre-existing black protest tradition a new dimension through the changed perspectives of the returning veterans. See Lentz-Smith, *Freedom Struggles*, 10. Chad Williams argues that it was the mobilisation of people of African descent during World War I that created a radical aspect of the New Negro movement that can specifically be located in the interwar period. See Chad Williams, 'A Mobilized Diaspora: The First World War and Black Soldiers as New Negroes', in *Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance beyond Harlem*, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013), 248.
- <sup>47</sup> Ewing, The Age of Garvey, 63, 138.
- <sup>48</sup> James, *Holding Aloft the Banner of Ethiopia*, 134; Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 6. On the UNIA in Miami, and its reliance on Caribbean immigrants rather than local African Americans, see Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 61–82.
- <sup>49</sup> Claudrena Harold has examined the UNIA's growth in some of the most important cities of the coastal South, see Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*. For a specific take on New Orleans Garveyism as southern New Negro activism, see Claudrena N. Harold, 'Reconfiguring the Roots and Routes of New Negro Activism: The Garvey Movement in New Orleans', in *Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance beyond Harlem*, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013), 205–24.
- <sup>50</sup> Rolinson, Grassroots Garveyism, 197.
- <sup>51</sup> 'Speech by Junius C. Austin, 3 August 1922', in Randall K. Burkett, *Black Redemption: Churchmen Speak for the Garvey Movement* (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1978), 118.
- <sup>52</sup> Garvey's problems with black socialism stemmed from the fact that he could not reconcile himself to socialism's programme of inter-racial class struggle over the race struggle. On the UNIA's relationship with socialism and communism, see Martin, *Race First*, 253–5, 317; Colin Grant, *Negro with a Hat: The Rise and Fall of Marcus Garvey* (London: Vintage, 2009), 309–13.
- <sup>53</sup> 'Frank Burke to George F. Lamb, Division Superintendent, Bureau of Investigation, New York. September 15 1919', in *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*,

- *Volume II*, 27 *August 1919–31 August 1920*, ed. Robert A. Hill (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1983), 19–20.
- <sup>54</sup> Chad Williams has directly linked returning black war veterans with UNIA growth in the post-war period; see Williams, *Torchbearers of Democracy*; Williams, 'A Mobilized Diaspora', 259–61. For specific examples and testimonies of black veterans who joined the African Legion, see Jeannette Smith-Irvin, *Footsoldiers of the Universal Negro Improvement Association (Their Own Words)* (Trenton, NJ: Africa World Press, 1989). Martin Summers has discussed the African Legion's relationship with black notions of masculinity and respectability; see Summers, *Manliness and its Discontents*, 100–1.
- <sup>55</sup> Martin, *Race First*, 210 (n. 91). On UNIA members in Florida owning guns for self-defence, see Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 57.
- <sup>56</sup> 'Chattanooga Police Invade Peaceful U.N.I.A. Meeting: Four Seriously Wounded', *Negro World*, 20 August 1927, 2; 'Editorial in the Chattanooga News (Chattanooga, Tenn, Friday, August 5, 1927)', in *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume VI, September 1924–December 1927*, ed. Robert A. Hill (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1989), 578; 'Article in the Baltimore Afro-American, Chattanooga, Tenn, (13 August 1927)', in *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume VI, September 1924–December 1927*, ed. Robert A. Hill (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1989), 580; Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume VI, 582 (n. 4).
- <sup>57</sup> Summers, Manliness and Its Discontents, 109–10.
- <sup>58</sup> On the 'respectability' of the African Legion, see Summers, *Manliness and its Discontents*, 99–101; on the Legion specifically in the South, and how respectability and masculinity intersected with self-defence, see Thomas P. Lennon, 'White Violence, Black Nationalism, and the NAACP in North Carolina, 1918–1940', (PhD diss., University of York, 2018), 122–3, http://etheses.whiterose.ac.uk/id/eprint/20451.
- <sup>59</sup> Summers. *Manliness and Its Discontents*, 73.
- <sup>60</sup> Victoria W. Wolcott, *Remaking Respectability: African American Women in Interwar Detroit* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2001), 95.
- <sup>61</sup> Barbara Bair, 'True Women, Real Men: Gender, Ideology, and Social Roles in the Garvey Movement', in *Gendered Domains: Rethinking Public and Private in Women's History*, ed. Dorothy O. Helly and Susan M. Reverby (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1992), 154–66; Michele Mitchell, *Righteous Propagation: African Americans and the Politics of Racial Destiny after Reconstruction* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004), 221–4.
- <sup>62</sup> On the contradictions of women's activism and position within the framework of black nationalism, see Keisha N. Blain, Asia Leeds and Ula Y. Taylor, 'Guest Editor Introduction', *Women, Gender, and Families of Color* 4, no. 2 (2016): 143; Keisha N. Blain, "We Want to Set the World on Fire": Black Nationalist Women and Diasporic Politics in the New Negro World, 1940–1944', *Journal of Social History* 49, no. 1 (2015): 199–200; see also Keisha N. Blain, *Set the World on Fire: Black Nationalist Women and the Global Struggle for Freedom* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2018).
- 63 Lennon, 'White Violence, Black Nationalism, and the NAACP in North Carolina, 1918–1940', 123.
- <sup>64</sup> 'Convention Reports (New York, August 2, 1922)', in *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume IV, 1 September 1921–2 September 1922*, ed. Robert A. Hill (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1985), 793.
- <sup>65</sup> Negro World, 23 August 1924, 1.
- <sup>66</sup> 'Convention Report (New York, 8 August 1924)', in *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume IV, 1 September 1921–2 September 1922*, ed. Robert A. Hill (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1986), 685–6.
- <sup>67</sup> 'Article in the Chicago Whip (Cincinnati, Ohio, Oct. 21, 1922)', in Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume V, 55.
- <sup>68</sup> 'Fanatic Sentenced For Death at Garvey Trial', *Chicago Defender*, 2 June 1923, 1.
- <sup>69</sup> 'Article in Norfolk Journal and Guide (24 February 1923)', in Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume V, 255.
- <sup>70</sup> Rolinson, Grassroots Garvevism, 71–2.

- <sup>71</sup> Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey*, 148, 165. On this point see also Adam Fairclough, *Better Day Coming: Blacks and Equality, 1890–2000* (New York: Penguin Books, 2002), 123–4; Ewing, *The Age of Garvey*, 99.
- 72 Stein, The World of Marcus Garvey, 148.
- <sup>73</sup> Grant, Negro with a Hat, 360.
- <sup>74</sup> Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 67.
- <sup>75</sup> 'Marcus Garvey to William Phillips (New York City, Nov. 9, 1922)'; 'Enid H. Lamos to William Phillips, New York City, D[ecember] 2, 1922'; in Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume V, 133 and 153.
- <sup>76</sup> Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 41; Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume V, 45.
- <sup>77</sup> For a detailed discussion of the murder of Eason and the subsequent investigation, see Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey*, 171–85; Kornweibel, *Seeing Red*, 124–6; Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 38–45.
- <sup>78</sup> For the information that the NAACP used in its campaign to record and protest lynching and mob violence, see the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People Papers, Series I, records of racial violence, Library of Congress, Manuscript Division, Washington, D.C. For secondary accounts of the association's campaign against lynching, see Patricia Bernstein, *The First Waco Horror: The Lynching of Jesse Washington and the Rise of the NAACP* (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2006); Robert L. Zangrando, *The NAACP Campaign Against Lynching, 1909–1950* (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1980); Patricia Sullivan, *Lift Every Voice: The NAACP and the Making of the Civil Rights Movement* (New York: The New Press, 2009).
- <sup>79</sup> On the different solutions advocated by the UNIA and the NAACP to the problem of anti-black violence by whites, see Lennon, 'White Violence, Black Nationalism, and the NAACP in North Carolina', 64–88. Mary Rolinson has explained why Garvey eventually chose to oppose and undermine the NAACP's campaign for a federal anti-lynching law; see Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 141–2.
- <sup>80</sup> 'Speech by Marcus Garvey (New York, Sept. 7th 1921)', in Hill, *The Marcus Garvey & Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume IV, 34–5.
- <sup>81</sup> On Garvey's 'retreat from radicalism' after he struggled to gain re-entry to the US after a trip to the Caribbean, see Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume I, lxxxiv.
- 82 Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 119.
- 83 Martin, Race First, 306; Fairclough, Better Day Coming, 129.
- 84 'Garvey Denounced at Negro Meeting', New York Times, 7 August 1922, 7.
- <sup>85</sup> 'Special Report by Joseph G Tucker, August 12, 1922 5. Negro Activities Anti-Garvey Movement', in *Marcus Garvey's FBI File*, part 1, 120, https://archive.org/details/MarcusGarveysFbiFilePart1/page/n2.
- <sup>86</sup> 'Says Negro Society Works with Ku Klux'. See also Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 122.
- 87 Watkins-Owens, *Blood Relations*, 106.
- 88 Martin, Race First, 322.
- <sup>89</sup> 'Murder Won't Halt Garvey Trial Feb 5', *New York Times*, 13 January 1923, 14.
- 90 'Says Negro Society Works with Ku Klux': Negro World, 7 October 1922, 14 October 1922.
- <sup>91</sup> Rolinson, Grassroots Garveyism, 56.
- <sup>92</sup> Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 65–6; Robert A. Hill, ed., *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume III, September 1920–August 1921* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1984), 512–6; Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 58–9.
- <sup>93</sup> On the death of Kofey, see Harold, *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 77–9; Robert A. Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers, Volume VII, November 1927–August 1940* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1990), xli.
- <sup>94</sup> Ewing, *The Age of Garvey*, 124, 221 n.99.

- <sup>95</sup> An example of competing groups of Garveyites vying for control of a local UNIA division can be found in Winston-Salem, North Carolina, in 1930; see F.D. Foxworth, 'Practical Program of U.N.I.A. Launched by Winston-Salemites', *Negro World*, 12 July 1930, 3.
- <sup>96</sup> For a case study of UNIA longevity, see Kenneth Jolly's analysis of the continued influence of the UNIA in Detroit and elsewhere in the post-Garvey era, Jolly, 'By Our Own Strength'. On this point see also the Epilogue in Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 192–6.
- <sup>97</sup> Hill, *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volume VII, xli; Grant, *Negro with a Hat*, 420.
- <sup>98</sup> Martin, *Race First*, 257.
- <sup>99</sup> See, for example, Fairclough, *Better Day Coming*, 129; Tony Martin, *Race First*, 324; Stein, *The World of Marcus Garvey*, 165–75.
- <sup>100</sup> Hahn, 'On History'. It is worth emphasising that, despite the growing hostility of America's black and white leadership, Garvey and the UNIA retained strong grassroots support in many areas of the US, even after Garvey's Klan meeting. This suggests that grassroots Garveyites saw an intrinsic, localised value to the organisation that did not necessarily hinge on Garvey's personal actions. On this point see Rolinson, *Grassroots Garveyism*, 127; Harold, 'Reconfiguring the Roots and Routes of New Negro Activism', 213.

#### References

- 'Marcus Garvey's FBI File, part 1'. https://archive.org/details/MarcusGarveysFbiFilePart1/page/n2.
- 'Marcus Garvey's FBI file, part 2'. https://archive.org/details/MarcusGarveysFbiFilePart2/page/n24.
- Autrey, Dorothy. "Can These Bones Live?": The National Association for the Advancement of Colored People in Alabama, 1918–1930'. *Journal of Negro History* 82 (1997): 1–12. [CrossRef]
- Bair, Barbara. 'True Women, Real Men: Gender, Ideology, and Social Roles in the Garvey Movement'. In *Gendered Domains: Rethinking Public and Private in Women's History*, edited by Dorothy O. Helly & Susan M. Reverby, 154–66. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1992.
- Baldwin, Davarian L. 'Introduction: New Negroes Forging a New World'. In *Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance beyond Harlem*, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani, 1–27. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013.
- Bates, Beth Tompkins. *The Making of Black Detroit in the Age of Henry Ford*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012.
- Bederman, Gail. *Manliness and Civilization: A Cultural History of Gender and Race in the United States,* 1880–1917. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995.
- Bergin, Cathy. "Unrest among the Negroes": The African Blood Brotherhood and the Politics of Resistance'. *Race and Class* 57 (2016): 45–68. [CrossRef]
- Bernstein, Patricia. *The First Waco Horror: The Lynching of Jesse Washington and the Rise of the NAACP*. College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2006.
- Billingsley, Andrew. Black Families in White America. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1968.
- Blain, Keisha N. "We Want to Set the World on Fire": Black Nationalist Women and Diasporic Politics in the New Negro World, 1940–1944'. *Journal of Social History* 49 (2015): 194–212. [CrossRef]
- Blain, Keisha N. *Set the World on Fire: Black Nationalist Women and the Global Struggle for Freedom.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2018.
- Blain, Keisha N., Asia Leeds, and Ula Y. Taylor. 'Guest Editor Introduction'. Women, Gender, and Families of Color 4 (2016): 139–45.
- Briggs, Gabriel A. *The New Negro in the Old South*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2015. Brown, Tammy L. *City of Islands: Caribbean Intellectuals in New York*. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2015.
- Brundage, W. Fitzhugh. 'The Roar on the Other Side of Silence: Black Resistance and White Violence in the American South, 1880–1940'. In *Under Sentence of Death: Lynching in the South*, edited by W. Fitzhugh Brundage, 271–91. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1997.
- Burkett, Randall K. *Garveyism as a Religious Movement: The Institutionalization of a Black Civil Religion*. London: The Scarecrow Press, 1978.

- Burkett, Randall K., ed. *Black Redemption: Churchmen Speak for the Garvey Movement*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1978.
- Bush, Rod. We Are Not What We Seem: Black Nationalism and Class Struggle in the American Century. New York: New York University Press, 1999.
- Campney, Brent M. S. *This Is Not Dixie: Racist Violence in Kansas, 1861–1927.* Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2015.
- Cassanello, Robert. *To Render Invisible: Jim Crow and Public Life in New South Jacksonville*. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2013.
- Cha-Jua, Sundiata Keita, and Clarence Lang. 'The "Long Movement" as Vampire: Temporal and Spatial Fallacies in Recent Black Freedom Studies'. *Journal of African American History* 92 (2007): 265–88. [CrossRef]
- Cobb, Charles E., Jr. *This Nonviolent Stuff'll Get You Killed: How Guns Made the Civil Rights Movement Possible*. New York: Basic Books, 2014.
- Dawson, Michael C. *Black Visions: The Roots of Contemporary African-American Political Ideologies*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2001.
- de Jong, Greta. *A Different Day: African American Struggles for Justice in Rural Louisiana, 1900–1970.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2002.
- Ewing, Adam. The Age of Garvey: How a Jamaican Activist Created a Mass Movement and Changed Global Black Politics. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2014.
- Fairclough, Adam. *Better Day Coming: Blacks and Equality, 1890–2000.* New York: Penguin Books, 2002. Fairclough, Adam. *Race and Democracy: The Civil Rights Struggle in Louisiana, 1915–1972.* Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1995.
- Gilmore, Glenda Elizabeth. *Defying Dixie: The Radical Roots of Civil Rights*, 1919–1950. New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2008.
- Grant, Colin. Negro with a Hat: The Rise and Fall of Marcus Garvey. London: Vintage, 2009.
- Hahn, Steven. 'On History: A Rebellious Take on African-American History', *Chronicle of Higher Education*, August 2009. https://www.chronicle.com/article/On-History-A-Rebellious-Take/47497.
- Hall, Jacqueline Dowd. 'The Long Civil Rights Movement and the Political Uses of the Past'. *Journal of American History* 91 (2005): 1233–63. [CrossRef]
- Harold, Claudrena N. *New Negro Politics in the Jim Crow South*. Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2016. Harold, Claudrena N. *The Rise and Fall of the Garvey Movement in the Urban South*, 1918–1942. New York: Routledge, 2007.
- Harold, Claudrena. 'Reconfiguring the Roots and Routes of New Negro Activism: The Garvey Movement in New Orleans'. In *Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance beyond Harlem*, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani, 205–24. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013.
- Hill, Lance E. *The Deacons for Defence: Armed Resistance and the Civil Rights Movement*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.
- Hill, Robert A., ed. *The Marcus Garvey and Universal Negro Improvement Association Papers*, Volumes I–VII. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1983–1990.
- James, Winston. 'Being Red and Black in Jim Crow America: On the Ideology and Travails of Afro-America's Socialist Pioneers, 1877–1930'. In *Time Longer than Rope: A Century of African American Activism*, 1850–1950, edited by Charles M. Payne and Adam Green, 336–99. New York: New York University Press, 2003.
- James, Winston. 'Explaining Afro-Caribbean Social Mobility in the United States: Beyond the Sowell Thesis'. *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 44 (2002): 218–62. [CrossRef]
- James, Winston. *Holding Aloft the Banner of Ethiopia: Caribbean Radicalism in Early Twentieth Century America*. London: Verso, 1998.
- Jolly, Kenneth S. 'By Our Own Strength': William Sherrill, the UNIA, and the Fight for African American Self-Determination in Detroit. New York: Peter Lang, 2013.

- Kelley, Robin D. G. "We Are Not What We Seem": Rethinking Black Working-Class Opposition in the Jim Crow South'. *Journal of American History* 80 (1993): 75–112. [CrossRef]
- Kelley, Robin D. G. *Race Rebels: Culture, Politics, and the Black Working Class*. New York: The Free Press, 1996.
- King, Shannon. "Ready to Shoot and Do Shoot": Black Working-Class Self-Defense and Community Politics in Harlem, New York, during the 1920s'. *Journal of Urban History* 37 (2011): 757–74. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Kornweibel, Theodore. Seeing Red: Federal Campaigns Against Black Militancy, 1919–1925. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998.
- Korstad, Robert, and Nelson Lichtenstein. 'Opportunities Found and Lost: Labor, Radicals, and the Early Civil Rights Movement'. *Journal of American History* 75 (1988): 786–811. [CrossRef]
- Krugler, David F. 1919, The Year of Racial Violence: How African Americans Fought Back. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2015.
- Lennon, Thomas P. 'White violence, black nationalism, and the NAACP in North Carolina, 1918–1940'. Ph.D. diss., University of York, 2018. http://etheses.whiterose.ac.uk/id/eprint/20451.
- Lentz-Smith, Adriane. *Freedom Struggles: African Americans and World War I*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2009.
- Makalani, Minkah. 'Internationalizing the Third International: The African Blood Brotherhood, Asian Radicals, and Race, 1919–1920'. *Journal of African American History* 96 (2011): 151–78. [CrossRef]
- Martin, Tony. Race First: The Ideological and Organizational Struggles of Marcus Garvey and the Universal Negro Improvement Association. Dover, MA: The Majority Press, 1976.
- McLaughlin, Malcolm. 'Ghetto Formation and Armed Resistance in East St Louis, Illinois'. *Journal of American Studies* 41 (2007): 435–67. [CrossRef]
- McMillen, Neill R. *Dark Journey: Black Mississippians in the Age of Jim Crow*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1990.
- Mitchell, Michele. *Righteous Propagation: African Americans and the Politics of Racial Destiny after Reconstruction*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.
- National Association for the Advancement of Colored People Papers, Series I, records of racial violence, Library of Congress, Manuscript Division, Washington, D.C.
- Ortiz, Paul. Emancipation Betrayed: The Hidden History of Black Organizing and White Violence in Florida from Reconstruction to the Bloody Election of 1920. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2005.
- Prince, K. Stephen. 'Remembering Robert Charles: Violence and Memory in Jim Crow New Orleans'. *Journal of Southern History* 83 (2017): 297–328. [CrossRef]
- Reed, Toure F. *Not Alms but Opportunity: The Urban League and the Politics of Racial Uplift, 1910–1950.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2008.
- Reich, Steven A. 'Soldiers of Democracy: Black Texans and the Fight for Citizenship, 1917–1921'. *Journal of American History* 82 (1996): 1478–504. [CrossRef]
- Reid, Ira de A. 'Negro Immigration to the United States'. Social Forces 16 (1938): 411–7. [CrossRef]
- Rolinson, Mary G. *Grassroots Garveyism: The Universal Negro Improvement Association in the Rural South, 1920–1927.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2007.
- Roll, Jarod. 'Garveyism and the Eschatology of African Redemption in the Rural South, 1920–1936'. *Religion and American Culture: A Journal of Interpretation* 20 (2010): 27–56. [CrossRef]
- Sacks, Marcy S. *Before Harlem: The Black Experience in New York City before World War I.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2006.
- Sartain, Lee. *Invisible Activists: Women of the Louisiana NAACP and the Struggle for Civil Rights,* 1915–1945. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2007.
- Smith-Irvin, Jeanette, ed. Footsoldiers of the Universal Negro Improvement Association (Their Own Words). Trenton, NJ: Africa World Press, 1989.
- Stein, Judith. *The World of Marcus Garvey: Race and Class in Modern Society*. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1986.

22

- Stephens, Michelle Ann. *Black Empire: The Masculine Global Imaginary of Caribbean Intellectuals in the United States, 1914–1962.* Durham: Duke University Press, 2005.
- Strain, Christopher B. *Pure Fire: Self-Defense as Activism in the Civil Rights Era*. Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2005.
- Sugrue, Thomas J. *Sweet Land of Liberty: The Forgotten Struggle for Civil Rights in the North.* New York: Random House, 2008.
- Sullivan, Patricia. *Lift Every Voice: The NAACP and the Making of the Civil Rights Movement.* New York: The New Press, 2009.
- Summers, Martin. Manliness and Its Discontents: The Black Middle Class and the Transformation of Masculinity, 1900–1930. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.
- Tolbert, Emory J. *The UNIA and Black Los Angeles: Ideology and Community in the American Garvey Movement*. Los Angeles: CAAS Publications, 1980.
- Tuttle, William M. Race Riot: Chicago in the Red Summer of 1919. Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 1996.
- Tyson, Timothy B. *Radio Free Dixie: Robert F. Williams and the Roots of Black Power*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2001.
- Umoja, Akinyele O. We Will Shoot Back: Armed Resistance in the Mississippi Freedom Movement. New York: New York University Press, 2013.
- Verney, Kevern, Lee Sartain, and Adam Fairclough. *Long Is the Way and Hard: One Hundred Years of the NAACP*. Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 2009.
- Vincent, Theodore G. Black Power and the Garvey Movement. Berkeley: The Ramparts Press, 1971.
- Ward, David. *Poverty, Ethnicity, and the American City, 1840–1925*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989.
- Watkins-Owens, Irma. *Blood Relations: Caribbean Immigrants and the Harlem Community, 1900–1930.*Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1996.
- Wendt, Simon. *The Spirit and the Shotgun: Armed Resistance and the Struggle for Civil Rights*. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2007.
- Williams, Chad Louis. *Torchbearers of Democracy: African American Soldiers in the World War I Era*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2010.
- Williams, Chad. 'A Mobilized Diaspora: The First World War and Black Soldiers as New Negroes'. In *Escape from New York: The New Negro Renaissance beyond Harlem*, edited by Davarian L. Baldwin and Minkah Makalani, 247–69. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2013.
- Wolcott, Victoria W. *Remaking Respectability: African American Women in Interwar Detroit.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2001.
- Woodruff, Nan Elizabeth. *American Congo: The African American Freedom Struggle in the Delta*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2003.
- Zangrando, Robert L. *The NAACP Campaign against Lynching, 1909–1950.* Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1980.